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There’s an image in today’s Gospel which is ripe for reflection, 
although I don’t believe I’ve ever really given it too much 
thought. 

Maybe it’s because I am not one for fishing that I haven’t gone 
into the idea that, as members of an apostolic Church, we are 
called to be “fishers of people.” How does that work? 

It’s safe to say that one thing it does not mean is to lie in wait 
with a net waiting for someone to pass by so that you can 
capture them and bring them to church to be baptized—even 
though there have been periods in our Church’s history when 
forced baptisms were frequent, and even though the church’s 
teaching has always been clear:  you cannot compel a person to 
be baptized.  The faith has to be freely accepted. 

So, given that nets and hooks with bait are not allowed, how do 
we go about being fishers of people?  A good starting point in 
answering that question would be to look to the practice of 
Jesus, beginning with how he conducts himself in the gospel for 
today. 

We have to assume that if Jesus was calling Peter and Andrew 
and James and John to be fishers of people, Jesus would already 
be about that task.  What does Jesus do to catch these men and 
draw them into the kingdom? 

I’m sure the force of his personality had a lot to do with it.  
Matthew writes that, as soon as Jesus called them, these four 
fishermen dropped what they were doing and followed him.  
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There must have been something quite compelling about him for 
that to happen. 

For us, that might not seem all that helpful.  We look at 
ourselves in the mirror and see someone quite ordinary looking 
back at us—someone not in much of a position to compel 
anybody to do anything! 

There are other indicators at work, though, and these are easier 
to implement.  For one thing Jesus goes to where the fishermen 
are.  He’s not content to move to Capernaum, to open a shop and 
put out his shingle, “Messiah on duty. Walk-ins welcome.” 

At least in that respect fishing for people is like fishing for fish.  
You have to go where they are. 

If you look beyond the particular encounter portrayed in today’s 
gospel, there are other behaviors that Jesus engages in that seem 
to be winners when it comes to drawing people in.  Here’s a few 
that come immediately to mind:   

• being willing to go out of his way to help others (healing 
the Centurion’s servant);  

• taking a genuine interest in them (the conversation with the 
woman at the well);  

• not being judgmental (speaking to the woman caught in 
adultery and not condemning her);  

• being steadfast in answering his call without counting the 
cost (accepting the cross and dying on it). 

• being willing to forgive those who had failed him (the 
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conversation with Peter after the resurrection). 

Some of these things will be more easily implemented than 
others, but people who live out these values cannot help but be 
attractive.  Behaviors such as these are in such short supply that 
when they are engaged in, they stand out and people take notice.  
They are drawn in by the question, what makes her tick?  How 
does she do that? What’s her motivation? 

They feel the effect of such a healing balm for their soul that 
occurs when a person allows the Spirit of Jesus, the Holy Spirit, 
to animate their lives. 

This is job one for the Christian disciple.  Everything else takes 
a back seat, including the catechism. 

Soon the Franciscans will be commemorating the 800th anni-
versary of the writing of St. Francis’ first rule of life that the 
friars were charged to follow.  There’s a chapter in that rule 
which is remarkable, really, and illustrates how Francis came to 
understand the call to be a fisher of people. 

Based on his experience of encountering the Saracens, as the 
Muslims were often called in those days, he wrote for his 
brothers a chapter about evangelization: 

As for the brothers who go [among the Saracens], they can live 
among them and nonbelievers in two ways.  One way is not to 
engage in arguments or disputes but to be subject to every 
human creature for God’s sake and to acknowledge they [the 
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brothers] are Christians.  The other way is to announce the 
Word of God, when they see it pleases the Lord, in order that 
[unbelievers] may believe in almighty God, the Father, the Son 
and the Holy Spirit…and be baptized…. 

In the Franciscan way the second way presumes the first.  It will 
not succeed without it.  The second way always takes its cue 
from what pleases the Lord in that moment. One has to remain 
attentive! 

The same is true for us.  Unless we go to where the people are, 
engage them without passing judgment and showing that, first 
and foremost, we care for them as people, our “nets” will remain 
empty and the Gospel will not have been proclaimed. 

Actions always speak louder than words, so let’s let our actions 
speak, and tell of the goodness of God. 


